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 General Hoffman:  Thank you, George.  I’d just like to note 
that was not an AFMC video, and we’re eight minutes into my 
talk.  So heads down on the Q&A.  [Laughter].   
 
 We do have an AFMC video this year, though.  We never did 
before.  We do now.  There are no avatars in it like General 
Lorenz had.  But you can go to our home page and look at it if 
you desire. 
 
 I think the speakers that went ahead of me this morning 
really set the scene for what I see as our mission and our 
vision, and that is we are a support command to the warfighter.  
You heard some of their needs this morning.  We all come to work 
every day at Air Force Materiel Command saying how can we help 
the warfighter do their job better, more effectively.  That’s 
what it’s all about in AFMC. 
 
 This is where we’re at.  I would say the only real change 
on this chart from what you might have seen certainly two years 
ago is those light green ones there.  We now have the 
operational nuclear sustainment mission at the operational 
nuclear bases.  So that’s a change.  We’ve been doing that for 
about a year and a half now.  Whether that remains that status 
or not, we take that mission very seriously, and nuclear is job 
one for us. 
 
 That shows the distribution in the rest of our major 
mission areas. 
 
 I would like to point out that at the end of September of 
this year we’ll have closure on the last BRAC round.  That’s 
when all the moves have to be in place.  You can see some of the 
movement here.  All sensors will end up at Wright-Patterson.  
All information will end up at Rome.  All space will end up at 
Kirtland.  All human effectiveness will end up at Wright-
Patterson.  So all mainly in the laboratory there, all that 
reshuffling is going on.  It’s pretty much a zero sum game on 
the personnel moves, pluses and minuses, but a lot of new 
infrastructure, especially at Wright-Patterson, has gone up.  
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There’s a huge building at Kirtland for space.  There are a 
bunch of brand-new buildings at Wright-Patterson.  So in this 
era of limited MILCON the execution of this BRAC move here has, 
certainly at Wright-Patterson anyway, has been the largest 
construction project since World War II. 
 
 The other big game in town from a BRAC standpoint is Eglin 
will be the home of the first Integrated Training Center for the 
Joint Strike Fighter.  In addition to that, as if that wasn’t 
enough, they’re also bringing in over 2000 Rangers on the north 
end of the range there.  That will be their permanent home as 
well.  So a lot going on at Eglin from a BRAC perspective. 
 
 At the depots, a little bit of BRAC activity.  We pretty 
much have digested that.  That’s a shift of responsibilities 
from Air Force to the Defense Logistics Agency and how we do 
materiel support at the depots themselves. 
 
 Here are our four mission areas.  These are relatively 
unchanged as far as their scope.  I’ll go through each one of 
these a little bit and talk about what’s going on, what some of 
the challenges are. 
 
 First of all in technology.  This is primarily the Air 
Force Research Laboratory, but they had a lot of partnering with 
other technology labs in the other services.  With DARPA, with 
academia, and with industry to bring technology forward and 
mature it.  Here are a couple of the items I’ll talk about.  
Just to give you a cross-section representation. 
 
 The Micro Air Vehicle Integration, probably the coolest 
thing is that little acronym they came up with their.  It’s got 
the little micro symbol in there and it’s got an aviary in 
there, for the little birds that fly in this.  This is actually 
a little cell and in that cell they can create the environmental 
conditions, or they can put buildings in there and obstacles 
that they want to navigate these little small UAVs around, and 
take us to the next generation of sensing or com relay or 
whatever it may be in a micro vehicle sense. 
 
 We’re all very familiar with the Predator, Reaper, and the 
other larger remotely piloted vehicles.  This is the research 
into how small can you make these things and how useful can they 
be and how detectable are they and so forth.  So this facility 
is at Wright-Patterson. 
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 On the fast end of the spectrum you have here a hypersonic 
test, and we’ve built four of these vehicles, we’ve flown one.  
We’ve got almost three minutes of hypersonic test time on that 
which is a lot more data than all the other previous attempts at 
gathering data hypersonically. In about a month we’ll fly the 
next one, then maybe in June the third one, and then we’ll get 
into the end of the program here.  So great data collection 
opportunity here.  Unlike some of the previous ones where B-52 
took a rocket which then took the vehicle itself, this B-52 
takes the vehicle and it kind of self-accelerates here to get 
the hypersonic engine going. 
 
 Fuel is real exciting for me.  Whether we’re forced into 
this by the economy or by the availability of fossil-based 
fuels, we are posturing the Air Force to be ready to consume 
whatever the future may give us.  So we’ve already gone through 
the synthetic fuels made by the Fischer-Tropsch process, and 
that’s where you take natural gas or oil and you produce the 
liquid fuel from them.  A 50/50 blend of that.  We’ve tested 
that in all our aircraft and our ground handling equipment and 
so forth.  We found there are no negative effects from that.  So 
if industry produces that, we are ready to consume it. 
 
 We’ve now moved on to biofuels, biomass derived fuels.  
These are even more exciting because these are carbon neutral.  
On the first one there, you released a lot of carbon that’s all 
stored underground in the form of energy, when you bring up the 
coal or natural gas or oil for that matter, and you have the 
carbon footprint, then that goes into the atmosphere.  On the 
bio ones, it’s going to go there anyway.  This stuff is growing.  
It’s a cycle, if you will.  It’s taking carbon out, then when it 
decays it releases it back.  So in the fuel process we’re just 
releasing it at a faster rate.  But it’s a cycle there that’s 
essentially carbon-neutral.  It’s a lot more available.  Some of 
this stuff can grow in areas that don’t compete with food 
supplies.  When you get into the algae and so forth, you can 
actually get a positive carbon equation going. 
 
 This probably has more infrastructure potential here, 
because the real competitor for us in using this fuel is 
probably the diesel truck industry.  They’ve been driven to 
tighter and tighter emission standards, so they’re very 
interested in this.  If we can make this stuff at an economical 
rate that competes with fossil-based fuels this will take off.  
So we want to make sure our infrastructure, all our weapon 
systems and all our ground handling stuff has been certified for 
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use on this, and we’re moving forward on that. 
 
 Super computer.  In the past when you wanted a super 
computer you had to take a big bag of money to the one vendor, 
maybe two, that actually make them and go buy your super 
computer.  This is a novel idea to take a whole bunch of very 
simple and readily available play stations and cascade them 
together.  With that we can do some high end computing just by 
the multiplication factor of all these play stations at a very 
cheap cost compared to buying a super computer.  Again, another 
effort by the research lab to push the edge and affordability 
for supercomputing. 
 
 Challenges in technology.  For all the technologies that we 
are able to mature, they all approach the valley of death.  
That’s when, how do you take this technology that actually 
works, and how you transition it to a program of record.  The 
program of record has to be based on requirements, it has to go 
through all the battles that validate those requirements, then 
it has to go through the process of actually putting resources 
against it in a very resource-competitive arena.  That process 
takes several years.  We can actually get through technology 
maturation faster than we can get through budgeting and 
programming to actually implement the technology.  That’s always 
been that way.  I don’t see it changing.  It can be accelerated 
for combat-related technologies, but we’ll always be faced with 
that.  We develop a lot of stuff that never finds a home.  I 
won’t say that it’s bad, because we didn’t take some risks 
sometimes, fail occasionally, or build a technology that didn’t 
get accepted because something else came along.  That’s okay.  
But a lot of the stuff does get fielded. 
 
 What the lab is working on now, they call them flagship 
programs.  Here are three examples of what they’re working on.  
These are specifically based on warfighter requests.  Many of 
these are intractable problems that we’ve had for a long time 
and the lab is trying to crack that and provide a useful 
solution. 
 
 On the acquisition side.  About two years ago the Secretary 
and the Chief launched an Acquisition Improvement Program.  It 
had five pillars.  We have essentially walked through all five 
of those pillars, two of which applied to the Materiel Command.  
The first one there is requirements.   
 

I now have signature authority on the major programs that 
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go forward on the requirements document.  Certifying from where 
we sit in AFMC that this is an executable program.  We’re not 
asking for unobtanium and it looks like the resources are in 
line in the timeframe we need it to actually execute this 
program.  That’s an additional set of eyes and validation before 
we just rubber stamp requirement after requirement after 
requirement.  It gets us involved early on in the program. 

 
Clear lines of authority.  We are through the transition 

now where we went from the numerous groups, wings and squadrons 
that we had that were under sized based on the template for 
sizing that the Chief of Staff put on the entire Air Force.  We 
made the transition into directorates, divisions and branches.  
That has gone fairly well, seamlessly, I would offer.  We’ve 
also focused on the role of the functional leadership in each of 
the product centers and in the programs themselves.  So whether 
it’s contracting, cost pricing, financial management and so 
forth.  There’s an increased role for those functional managers 
as they support all the acquisition programs. 

 
If I had put this slide up for what challenges exist in 

acquisition, I’d put up the same slide that I would have used 
six years ago.  Eight years ago when I first started getting 
into this acquisition requirements business.  It’s all about 
stability.  The more you change the requirements on a program 
manager as he’s trying to execute a program, the more you either 
put money in and say go fast, but more likely take money out and 
say don’t go any slower.  All that turbulence makes it difficult 
to execute a good program on cost, on schedule, with what the 
warfighter needs.  So stability on all fronts.  I added process 
stability here too, because new rule are written every year.  
While the rules generally are based on something that’s broken 
that needs fixing, whether it’s the Air Force view of that or an 
OSD view or a congressional view, that all adds turbulence to 
the process and it takes time to digest those process changes. 

 
Moving on to test, at the Flight Test Center.  The biggest 

show in town is arriving.  The largest acquisition program ever 
in the Department of Defense, the Joint Strike Fighter, is 
entering test.  So it will be the largest test enterprise that 
we’ve ever undertaken.  There are several test facilities in ply 
here.  For the Air Force perspective, Edwards Air Force Base is 
the center of the universe certainly for the Air Force version 
of the Joint Strike Fighter.  We’ve got four jets on the ground 
now and more are coming.  So the big push right now is to get 
through and test through all the points we need to for the 
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training envelope, so that Eglin later this year can accept the 
jets and put them into the syllabus and actually start their 
training flow.  So lots going on on Joint Strike Fighter. 

 
We’re finishing up one of the block upgrades on the F-22 to 

make it more combat capable.  But we’re doing other stuff as 
well on the legacy platforms.   

 
On the weapons side, massive ordnance penetrator.  

Requested by the warfighter, being accelerated to provide a 
limited but effective combat capability for deep targets.   

 
Airborne laser.  It works.  It was demonstrated that it 

works.  We want to get a couple more shots in there while the 
team is assembled and so forth, and see what range it will work 
before we probably park that asset and move on in our learning 
to really what laser is the right laser for a platform like 
that.  The flying chemical factory is not the end state that 
we’d like to be in in this mission area. 

 
BACN, you heard General Fraser talk about that this 

morning.  That was an expedited test program to get that com 
node ops checked on the Block 20 Global Hawk.  It’s off in the 
theater doing its job very well.   

 
I’ve already talked about the hypersonics. 
 
Challenges.  You heard General Shelton this morning talk 

about the challenge of frequency spectrum that may step on the 
GPS frequency.  Every time we test we have spectrum challenges, 
and there are many stakeholders in that business that have to 
all give us a yes, whether it’s the FAA or the FCC or the local 
Garage Door Openers Association or whoever else uses Spectrum.  
So it’s easy to say no.  It’s very hard to get everybody to say 
yes. 

 
One example is Mode 5 IFF, Identification Friend or Foe.  

That’s our new transponder that we’re trying to test on all the 
platforms.  But to turn that switch on, it’s very difficult to 
get FAA permission.  It potentially interferes with other safety 
of navigation nav aids and so forth.  So we’re incrementally 
getting permission episodically, but it’s tough to test the 
actual range capacity, both in size and in the number of 
customers that want to get into a range is growing.  Our modern 
weapon systems take up a lot more space than they used to, so 
you can’t pack them in as tight as you used to because of the 
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speeds involved and the weapon fly-outs that are involved. 
 
Joint Strike Fighter I mentioned.  We’re doing a lot of 

other work for other sister services and other agencies. 
 
On the sustainment side.  It’s the one area of the command, 

the one mission area that I think other than nuclear I’m working 
on the hardest, because there’s so much more that we can do in 
this area that needs to be harvested. 

 
Aging aircraft are a huge part of this.  We’re applying 

process and efficiencies to it.  I listed a lot of them here. 
 
Commercial practices when they apply, just better internal 

practices to try to do our sustainment tasks better. 
 
On the engine side we have a metric that says how many war 

reserve engines do you have, and each engine class has a 
different number for that based on war plans and what aircraft 
are assigned to those war plans.  About half a year ago we had 
like ten Red engines, classes of engines that were below their 
number.  Today we have three.  So we’re walking that down.  The 
leading health indicator there has been a major part of that 
solution set where we don’t just get surprised and find out that 
oh, the B-1’s moved to a different operating area and they’re 
consuming engines, like one engine a week, and it takes us about 
a half a year for the system to register that because it’s 
masked by the other B-1 bases that don’t experience that.  That 
now becomes a leading indicator that says they’re moving to a 
new, a more aggressive environment that will erode blades and 
things faster and we can crank that in sooner into our resupply 
and our parts ordering and all that. 

 
So we’ve been surprised over and over again.  This leading 

indicator is trying to remove some of that surprise. 
 
Then the day-to-day business of supporting our ongoing 

operations. 
 
Aging aircraft.  You hear this over and over from probably 

everybody that stands on this stage.  We’re around 25 years now 
average age of our flying fleet, and it’s going to continue to 
get older, no matter how many Predators and Reapers we add, no 
matter how many trainers we add.  That number is going to keep 
going up in the foreseeable future. 
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We have some fleets that are very old, in their 40s, that 
are pulling that number up.  It won’t be until the last tanker 
goes away and all the bombers are replaced that that number may 
be down to a more reasonable number.  But they’re old and 
they’re coming in with more and more problems. 

 
The box that we have to operate in from a rules standpoint 

in the sustainment area has been crafted over the years.  You 
could argue that it’s even perhaps bizarre in some of its logic.  
But nevertheless it’s the rule of the land that we have to 
comply with.  Whether it’s half of, no more than half of the 
business can be done by industry partners, which means at least 
half has to be done organically in our depots; or whether some 
of the other boundary conditions there are met or not met drives 
a lot of our behavior and our decision-making. 

 
We have to implement what I think is a good idea in this 

case, and that is in each acquisition program, certainly the 
major acquisition programs, we have to have one individual 
designated as a product support manager.  So from the beginning 
of the program we have somebody in the Acquisition Program 
Office worried only about sustainment.  The challenge in the 
transition there is getting the right qualified people in the 
right numbers to line them up against the programs. 

 
On depot maintenance.  Again, probably our biggest 

challenge in the command.  I’ve listed some P’s there.  It takes 
people, it takes parts, it takes process, you could argue it 
takes a place to do it.  And all four of those when they’re 
working correctly lead to a product or an output. 

 
We’re pretty well taken care of on the people.  We hired up 

last year, we had permission to aggressively hire up.  We have 
the numbers of people that we need in the depots and the new 
ones are completing their training cycles to be effective 
workers there. 

 
Processes, as I showed on a previous list, we’re embracing 

a lot of different process change.  The facilities could be 
better, but they’re workable.  I feel bad every time I go to a 
depot, especially if it’s winter or summer, and you see a lot of 
work being done in un-conditioned space.  It’s either on the 
open ramp or maybe it has a sunscreen, but that’s pretty 
impressive in the middle of a Georgia summer or the middle of a 
Utah winter for that work to be done essentially outside.   
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Which leaves parts.  Parts are still our single biggest 
limitation on meeting our depot output and the expectations of 
our customers.  The industrial base with which we deal with for 
these aging aircraft has gone away in some cases, and if we need 
parts in many cases we get a no bid, or if there is somebody in 
that business they say the price is extraordinary, or I don’t 
have the data rights to make it.  The original vendor has a 
choke-hold on the data rights.  So a lot of problematic issues 
there with the industrial base sometimes supporting the parts 
flow. 

 
On the nuclear side, it’s not one of our four mission 

areas, but you could argue it’s in all four of our mission 
areas.  Whether it’s acquisition, sustainment, test, or 
research.  As I said, we are now in the operational business of 
producing nuclear weapons to the user at the field level.  We 
have been doing that for a year and a half now.  We have made 
vast improvements during that time.  We are now ahead of their 
requirement, so we’re producing more reentry systems and cruise 
missiles than what the warfighter needs for his tasking. 

 
Some of the equipment that we’re using for that is very 

old.  It’s as old as the original system.  It takes a lot of 
body English sometimes to get the test machine to actually be 
operating longer than it takes to do the test so you don’t have 
to repeat it.  We’re caretaking those until we can get the 
replacement system in and make life easier for those that are 
working sometimes long hours and weekends to get through the 
test. 

 
The New START Treaty and the Nuclear Posture Review are 

changing the conditions for what the operational lay-down will 
be.  Then we have to sit there, and right behind that on the 
sustainment side either store what is removed or destroy it.  
Then adjust and be ready to adapt to the warfighter changing 
requirements with a smaller force structure. 

 
The Nuclear Weapons Center is fully operational.  We had a 

change of command out there a month ago and we declared it FOC 
at the same time.  They have grown tremendously.  A lot of 
technical expertise in that center.  They’re doing great work 
for the entire Air Force on the nuclear side. 

 
One of the interesting elements of that is their 

Sustainment and Integration Center out there.  It’s a 24x7 
operation so if anybody out there in the field has a question, 
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that’s the 1-800 number to call and they’ll get an engineer 
working on their problem or a sustainer working on a part, 
whatever it may be. 

 
The other thing we’ve added in the last year is our Program 

Executive Officer just for strategic systems, for nuclear 
systems.  That person I can tell you right now is busy.  As 
General Kehler said, we need to make an investment in our 
nuclear systems.  We can’t catch up for 15 years of under-
investing, but we’ve got to start somehow.  That PEO is in the 
center of that effort. 

 
The challenges here.  Again, aging systems that were 

designed for about one or one and a half decade use.  They’re 
into their second and third lifetime.  To get them to 2030 in 
the ICBM case, which is what the congressional mandate is, is 
going to take additional investment. 

 
Life extension programs for gravity weapons, cruise 

missiles, and reentry systems for ICBMs all need attention to 
assure positive control and nuclear surety. 

 
The stuff we no longer need because we retired it, we need 

to get rid of it.  We need to get it all the way off the books.  
Destroyed, de-mil’d, so we can put our focus on what’s left, and 
not counting noses on all the other stuff that we will never use 
again. 

 
All this is to continue to strengthen the nuclear 

enterprise. 
 
Finally, overall challenges in AFMC, I’d say it always 

comes down to resources.  We’re in a particular challenge this 
year because we don’t have an ’11 budget yet.  We’re almost 
halfway through ’11.  So how we execute ’12 and how we build the 
program for ’13 kind of hinges on what we got in ’11.  So as has 
been said in DC in hearings I will echo again, and plead with 
Congress to do what I think is their first and foremost primary 
job as a government organization, and that is to pass the 
budgets that allow national security to take place.  They need 
to get on with it.  Whether you like what the content is in 
there or is not in there, for me it doesn’t matter, we just need 
it.  We need it as a baseline so we can smartly execute the rest 
of this year and we can set the glide slopes for next year, 
especially in my command on civilian personnel.  We are mostly a 
civilian command.  If the ’12 budget goes in and is accepted by 
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Congress that we’re going to level civilian force strength at 
the ’10 level, I need to know that as soon as possible so we can 
start targeting where we would stop hiring civilians and where 
we would perhaps grow civilians, but I’ve got to do that within 
those limits.  The longer we wait for that answer to come, both 
on the funding for ’11 and then the breakdown of where the 
civilian leveling is going to occur, will have a major impact on 
the largest part of my workforce. 

 
We also have investment challenges.  You can see there 

there are almost $600 million of new start programs that aren’t 
starting.  We need either a budget for ’11 with the 
authorization and appropriation to do that, or we need tailored 
language in a continued CRA, if we end up in that mode, we need 
some specific language on these new start programs or they’re 
not going to start.  There’s delay and disruption if we don’t 
start as we planned.  We’ve got negotiated contracts ready to go 
with the vendors, and those negotiated timeframes are no longer 
valid if we don’t move out.  The cost of tacking money on the 
end of a program is not the same amount of money that you 
subtract from the front of a program.  It’s a multiplier two or 
three.  So the longer we wait, getting on with these programs, 
the more the delay to the warfighter, the more the cost will go 
up. 

 
Finally, in our working capital fund account that we do all 

our sustainment with, there will be again delay and disruption 
and product that is not delivered to the warfighter if we don’t 
get on with our budget. 

 
Again, to wrap it up, we are a support command. Our goal in 

this time of fiscal restrictions and so forth is to be not only 
effective, but be as efficient as we can be in executing that 
mission.  And like all the commands, it will always come down to 
the people.  We are very people dependent and we need the right 
numbers of people and the right skills of people.  With that 
then we blend process around those two ingredients and then we 
deliver the product. 

 
With that, I’d be glad to take any questions you may have. 
 
Moderator:  Don, I’ve got a mix of softballs and hardballs 

here.  Which do you want to start with? 
 
General Hoffman:  Your choice. 
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Moderator:  The first hardball is, when will the KCX be 
announced?  [Laughter].   

 
General Hoffman:  It will be announced when it’s ready.  

This is not a schedule-driven event.  It’s a readiness-driven 
event.  So when the team is ready to announce and we’ve gone 
through all the wickets and the checks and balances and all 
that, it will be announced. 

 
But I will say it’s imminent.  It’s probably measured in 

single digit months, maybe not even weeks, so it’s getting 
close. 

 
Moderator:  Recently the SecDef announced a number of cost 

saving initiatives across the department and the Air Force was a 
major contributor to those as far as savings through the years.  
What was the impact on AFMC?  What were their specific programs 
that contributed to those? 

 
General Hoffman:  I will say the Navy and the Army and the 

Marine Corps didn’t feel any loss of love in the distribution of 
efficiencies or budget cuts.  The Air Force I think fared as 
well as the other services did in that regard.   

 
The real money for the programs all resides in the lead 

commands.  Although we manage billions and billions of dollars, 
it’s for the most part other people’s money.  The way it will 
affect us primarily is in the workforce that we have to deliver 
those goods and services to the other commands. 

 
Moderator:  Could you give us your thoughts about the 

ability of the Air Force and AFMC to make sure of multi-year 
contracts? 

 
General Hoffman:  I think there are some that don’t like 

multi-year contracts because they remove the option to diddle 
with the program every single cycle, every budgeting cycle.  
They like the control that comes with being able to add or 
subtract every year on a program.  So they just inherently 
reject multi-year. 

 
I inherently embrace multi-year because it give me that 

stability I talked about.  So if you want to properly execute a 
program, the soonest it’s ready for multi-year, and there are 
some ingredients that are necessary there.  You need a stable 
design, assured funding and so forth.  Then I think we ought to 
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embrace multi-year.  It’s been proven over and over again that 
it saves money.  It allows the prime to work with the subs to 
build an enduring set of arrangements, and they can predict what 
the work flow is going to be and they’re willing to take 
internal company risk at all the layers there and say this is a 
four year program.  I’m going to build this many widgets or this 
many doors or whatever, and I’m going to tool up to do that in 
the most efficient way.  Instead of sitting there like in FY11 
not even knowing if you’re going to get money for ’11.  You’re 
halfway through the year.  How do you build a workforce and a 
flow plan with suppliers that has predictability? 

 
Multi-year dampens out the individual do we get our money 

on time and what amount from Congress.  They can put boundaries 
on it, say it’s got to stay whatever percent to be considered 
for multi-year.  But I’d say even if you save one percent we 
ought to do it.  It’s not just the money you save, it’s the 
stability you put into the program.  So I’m fully supportive 
whenever we’re able to embrace multi-year. 

 
Moderator:  What efforts are underway under the acquisition 

principles you mentioned to reduce contracting time? 
 
General Hoffman:  Again, if we as a customer can be 

predictable and tell the vendors what we really want and not 
change our mind, that helps for them to give us a good proposal 
back.  So the time that’s really consumed is when we don’t get a 
good proposal back, it doesn’t fully answer all the questions, 
it doesn’t embrace all the element and boilerplate that’s 
required by law and statute and policy.  So the proposal is not 
adequate.  So we’ve got to go back and forth several times.  In 
many cases, especially if it’s a single proposal, there are a 
set of auditing steps that have to take place.  We have a 
limited auditing force that introduces a lot of that time 
element while they wait for a contract to be ready for 
signature. 

 
Moderator:  Can you comment, AFMC has had an initiative 

underway of a contractor to civilian conversion over the last 
several years.  Can you comment on the status of that? 

 
General Hoffman:  Here’s the challenge.  We were directed a 

year ago to in-source whenever possible.  In fact they gave us a 
bogey.  They gave all the services a bogey and said, in our case 
in the Air Force, the number is in the thousands.  You will in-
source activity that’s being done by support contractors right 
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now.  And we’re only going to give you 60 cents on the dollar 
with which to do it.  And with that 60 cents, hire an organic 
workforce that can do the same job.  We were marching out on 
that and we had some very aggressive targets.  We had to also 
save money.  There were other rule sets that said even if you 
in-source you have to save money and do it cheaper than what 
you’re doing it for, or it has to be inherently governmental or 
three other options that are rarely used.  

 
In all the cases that we were in-sourcing, we were also 

saving money.  So even though it was painful to go through the 
transition, we’re saving money.  That’s a good thing. 

 
Now we get the rule that says you can’t grow your civilian 

workforce beyond the ’10 numbers.  Now we’ve got two rule sets 
here that are seemingly intractable.  We can still in-source and 
we can still hire civilians to do it, but we’ve got to then 
subtract civilians somewhere else in the system.  So we can 
still in-source and save money, but then we have to find other 
parts of the enterprise where we can take civilians out so we 
don’t actually grow. 

 
It’s a real challenge.  You might say that the pace and the 

energy level behind in-sourcing has essentially flattened out 
now that we have a cap on civilians. 

 
Moderator:  I think we have time for one last question 

here.  It’s involving the nuclear enterprise.  What about the 
aging nuclear command and control system that we have in place?  
Both the ground and airborne elements of it also. 

 
General Hoffman:  A great question.  We tend to think about 

the actual weapon systems themselves.  The bomber delivery 
platform, the ICBM, the warheads that sit on the cruise 
missiles, the submarines.  And the other thing that has 
atrophied along with the whole enterprise has been the command 
and the control.  So I’m confident that’s reliable, it’s 
enduring, it will be enduring as it continues to age and against 
advancing threats that may look not to shoot down arriving 
weapon systems, but to keep them from being launched.  Keep them 
on the runway, as you heard earlier today. 

 
So command and control is very important.  Some of that 

takes modernization like AEHF and getting those terminals into 
our nuclear equipped forces and all that so we have a more 
robust communication link, but it does need attention.  It’s a 
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joint problem.  That would have been a great question for 
General Kehler when he was up here because he really feels the 
pain or the love in that area, depending on what the resourcing 
is. 

 
Moderator:  General Hoffman, thank you for your 

presentation. 
 
General Hoffman:  You’re welcome.  Thank you. 
 

# # # # 
 
 


